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CHAIR COUCH: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. It is August 15 th and it's about
1:37. . .1:35 p.m. and the Planning Committee of the, the Maui County Council
will come to order. Please, everybody who has a cell phone or other
noise-making device, set it on silent mode, please. I want to welcome our voting
Members, Committee Vice-Chair Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And we have no non-voting Members here today. And from the
Administration I want to welcome Will Spence, Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And soon to be here David Goode. He'll be here in a little bit.
Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Danny Dias, a Planner.
MR. DIAS: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Legislative Staff, Analyst, Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Committee Secretary, Secretary, Clarita Balala. And Mr. Chun is here
as a resource that we'll talk about later. He's the Vice-President of A&B
Properties.
Okay, now it's time for public testimony. Members and public, public testimony
is limited to the items that are on the agenda today. Please sign up at the desk in
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the back if you want to testify. You're limited to three minutes and at that time
after the three minute light, you'll get a red light and you have one minute to
conclude if you need to. Please when you come up here, please state your name
and who, if anybody, you are representing. Our first testifier is Jim Whitehead.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. WHITEHEAD: Good afternoon, Chairman and Council members.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon.
MR. WHITEHEAD: My name is Jim Whitehead and I represent me. I'm here to testify,
I believe, was PC-20, on wall height in ag subdivisions. According to the law of
19.30A.030, maximum height is four feet within the yard setback and the only
way you could get one done is Director of Public Works and Waste Management
may permit greater heights of walls as needed to retain earth, water or both for
health and safety purposes only. Well the last Administration sent the little hoods
out to the neighborhood in Launiupoko. . .started nailing anybody and everybody
they could and cite. They were very callous, very abrupt with everybody up
there, except for me, abrupt don't work. But the County. . .the Administration
concentrated on nailing me to the wall first. They even intervened when I went to
a Variance Committee.
Now this for view plane in a neighborhood with two acre lots, when you leave the
highway and you go 20 feet onto Kai Hele Ku, you're not on County property
anymore. You're on a private road. We have private sewer. We have private
water and we maintain our own roads and streetlights. So nothing the County
does up there other than fire, police, and we do get our trash picked up. I have a
copy of a letter of a gentleman that everybody here knows who was on the
Committee when this law was established, name of Larry Ing. And I just want to
read you the part here: Code sections were not intended to apply to the existing
situation, which is up where we are, as to discussion of height and walls when the
ordinance was passed. It was really regarding the construction of front boundary
walls, which blocked the view plane to the ocean in Spreckelsville, Peahi, and
Haiku areas. And the letter was sent to Charmaine Tavares when she was a
Council member. She was also in those discussions. So, my point is I follow
Building Code. I built the wall less than six feet without a permit 'cause that's
Building Code. I spent 30 years as a general contractor. I know my Building
Code. Never once did I have to confront 19, Section 19 of the Codes, which is
Planning. I got questioned on this when I went in front of the Variance Board.
Why don't I know all the Planning laws? As a general contractor you're not
required to. When you come in, it's already there. The road's there, the fire
hydrants, everything's there. Now all you do is follow, follow Building Codes.
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I think this law needs to be rewritten. It needs to be specific and, I think, it should
pertain to anything that's a government road and not something that's in a private
Ag subdivision, such as Launiupoko is. Now this has already cost me $11,000 of
my money. They also took the pedestal walls up there and when I refer to
pedestal, it's the utilities that feed the lot for electricity, 'cause Maui Electric
would not put it on the house. And the law. . .their code said five to five-foot-six
for the meter, for the reader, but the wall had to be higher than the top of the
meter box, which meant six feet. They went up and made people tear those off at
great expense and con Maui Electric into changing their code to give a waiver to
put the meter at three feet. That's how ridiculous all this enforcement was. I've
already paid the price. A lot of other people up there spent way more than I did to
have to rebuild their walls and, I think, this was very vindictive. It was an
interpretation that this, this law was never intended to do and it needs to be
changed and rewritten. I would volunteer to help with that if this Committee
decides that needs to be done, but, I think, it really needs to be done. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Whitehead. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Ah, yes, thank you very much, Chair. And thank you,
Mr. Whitehead, for being here this afternoon. This has been going on for quite a
while. I remember when we first worked on this that you had the people that
inspect and, and issue citations, and whatever were looking at your property.
How was it resolved?
MR. WHITEHEAD: As far as my wall?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. WHITEHEAD: I had. . .they threatened me with a $1,000 a day fine and if I didn't
tear it down immediately within 30 days. So, I tore it down. But the sad part is
the Chief Inspector for Planning, Jay Arakawa, drove by my lot to go check farm
plans for years with that wall up and never once had stopped and said,
Mr. Whitehead, you need to take the wall down to four feet, you, you made a
mistake. The building inspector said it was legal. So, you got two Departments
in the County that one says it's okay, and I know the Code does say under six feet
is legal, but not in an Ag subdivision and the Planning says different. So, I tore it
off. I put it back to four feet and $11,000 later, but I still think that this is, this is,
needs to be looked at and it needs to be changed to be more specific. Now if
they're issuing permits up there in my subdivision over four feet against your own
law right now and the one I brought to point was the one on the corner from me,
which everybody got at the, the meeting. And they said, well anything we issued
before it's okay. So basically to me, the layman, the County can violate their own
law but that's okay, that's okay. You can't and that's wrong.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. WHITEHEAD: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Jim. I really appreciate that. So, what you're saying
is even though your situation is resolved there may be others who would be
affected. So, it's -MR. WHITEHEAD: Oh, yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --important to change this.
MR. WHITEHEAD: And I'm talking Kula. I'm talking all over this island.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. WHITEHEAD: Not just me.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thanks a lot. Thanks for being here.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members, anybody else? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thanks for coming, Jim.
MR. WHITEHEAD: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The question I have just so I understand this correctly,
you're saying that under the Building Code you don't need a permit to build a
wall that's under six feet?
MR. WHITEHEAD: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is that correct?
MR. WHITEHEAD: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so.. .
MR. WHITEHEAD: Unless it's retaining.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So, if it's just a, a wall to keep animals in or keep
neighbors out --
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MR. WHITEHEAD: Yeah.
. (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --or kids in or whatever, you can go up to six feet
without a permit?
MR. WHITEHEAD: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. That I think says most of it.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. White. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Whitehead, just to get myself up to
speed on this. What was the initial complaint that drove this? Was it the
obstruction of view plane that started all this?
MR. WHITEHEAD: No, it was, it was somebody up in the subdivision that was trying to
build a five-foot wall and one of these Planning Inspectors come up and told them
they can't. And that person said, well you gotta go around this whole
neighborhood and file official, a complaint and that's all the guy needed. I think
in the first week he, he did 30 or 40 written notices of violation in that first week.
For months he was there every day driving through my neighborhood, the Zoning
Inspector, almost like we were under martial law.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Whitehead. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Members, anybody else? Thank you,
Mr. Whitehead.
MR. WHITEHEAD: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: I don't have any more testifiers. Anybody out there want to testify?
Seeing none, without any objection, I'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Members.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

ITEM NO. 18: MAUI BUSINESS PARK PHASE II PROJECT ANNUAL
COMPLIANCE REPORT (C.C. No. 11-200)
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CHAIR COUCH: Members, this Committee is in receipt of a County Communication
No. 11-200, from Council Chair Danny Mateo, transmitting correspondence from
A&B Properties, Inc., submitting an annual compliance report in accordance with
Condition No. 19 of Ordinance No. 3559. This. . .the ordinance grants a Change
in Zoning from Agricultural, M-2 Heavy Industrial, and R-1 Residential Districts
to M-1 Light Industrial District for the Maui Business Park Phase II Project in
Kahului. Here today and speak on behalf of A&B Properties if we need is
Mr. Grant Chun, Vice-President of the Maui Office. If the Members have any
questions of Mr. Chun I'll bring him up. If you had a chance to take a look at the
compliance report, I just want to say that normally these compliance reports are
filed at Council meeting time, but I was unavailable for that meeting so the Chair
brought it to the Committee just in case we wanted to take a look at it. So, you've
had an opportunity to take a look at it. Any questions for Mr. Chun?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Pontanilla. And Mr. Chun, come on up.
MR. CHUN: Good afternoon, Mr. Chair, Members of the Council.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Mr. Chun. Thank you for being here today.
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman. Good
afternoon, Grant.
MR. CHUN: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I guess you know the question that I going ask
you, yeah? This is in regards to the 50 acres regarding part of the conditions
that. . .for this approval and, and, you know, where that is at, at this time?
MR. CHUN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. For the Committee's guidance, Mr. Pontanilla
is referring to Condition No. 7 in the July 6 th compliance report. The acreage that
you asked about Mr. Pontanilla is as required. . .as referenced by the condition to
be accommodated in the, the acreage that A&B owns immediately adjacent to the
Maui Lani project area, I guess in the general vicinity south of Pomaikai
Elementary School. We've worked with Ms. Jo-Ann Ridao, the Director of
Housing and Human Concerns, in ascertaining the appropriate location for the
facilities referenced in the condition. And the, the game plan is that A&B will
undertake the petition for urbanization of the area so that it can be as best situated
from a land use perspective for the County to proceed with, with its work. With
regard to the urbanization, we have completed the draft Environmental Impact
Statement, which is before the Land Use Commission, and we're in the process of
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addressing agency comments to provide the Land Use Commission with the final
document. So, we're moving along on that front.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And, and in regards to the General
Plan, this area is already identified?
MR. CHUN: That's correct. This area is already identified in the Urban Growth
Boundaries of the General Plan Maps, which will be coming before Ms. Baisa's
Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And the other condition is in regards
to, and I know we haven't identified an area yet, but part of the agreement was
that you set aside some land for a possibility of relocating the Kahului Treatment
Plant.
MR. CHUN: Mr. Pontanilla, the. . .that particular condition is one that's somewhat
driven by the, the County's Department. . .Department of Environmental
Management. But, yes, at such time as that Department and the, the County
Administration, and of course this body, determine it appropriate to seek out and
establish an alternative location for the Kahului Water Treatment Facility, we will
work with the County to provide that site.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chun. Thank you,
Chairman.
MR. CHUN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions for Mr. Chun?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Mr. Chun -MR. CHUN: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --thank you for being here.
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think I'm a little bit aware of that Condition 7,
Item A, the approximately 40 acres for affordable housing purposes.
MR. CHUN: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that what Mr. Pontanilla and yourself were
referring to?
MR. CHUN: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That? If I recall there was some issues with iwi on
that particular parcel? So, I see further in the status report the plan was reviewed
by Burial Council and SHPD. What. . .is, is that sort of the holdup at this point
'cause I...
MR. CHUN: No, ma'am. The, the, the location that's been designated with the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns is exclusive of that area that has
been subject of, you know, SHPD review and Burial Council review. So, the
entire site. . .entire acreage along that corridor has been the subject of an
Archaeological Inventory Survey, and for the areas where iwi were located, a
burial treatment plan has been established and also approved by the State Historic
Preservation Division. So, and that area is exclusive of the, the area that is
referred to in this condition.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And, Chair, one follow-up.
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And again addressing what
Mr. Pontanilla touched on the Condition 16 in regards to acceptable site or sites
not less than a total of 20 acres for future Central Maui wastewater. You stated
that when and if this body and Environmental Management deems it time, I guess,
to pursue and look into, then, then, only then you'll start looking for potential
sites for this?
MR. CHUN: That's correct. This is a site for a County facility unrelated to the
establishment of the Maui Business Park Project, so that's correct. We're willing
and, you know, planning on working with the County when that site is sought by
the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This proposed project though is kind of in, in the
vicinity of where this would go though, a potential, you know what I mean?
MR. CHUN: Well not necessarily it just depends on the County's preference at the time
that a site is sought.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right, well, looking forward to that when
we feel it's appropriate. Thank you, Mr. Chun. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions for Mr. Chun? Hearing
none, thank you, Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, everyone.
CHAIR COUCH: If there's further. . .no further discussion, I will entertain a motion to
recommend the filing of County Communication No. 11-200.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH:
It's been moved by Member Baisa and seconded by
Member Victorino to file Communication. . .County Communication No. 11-200.
All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show that there are seven ayes and zero
noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FILING of communication.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, Members, here's a tough one.
ITEM NO. 20: MAXIMUM WALL HEIGHT IN AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT
(C.C. No. 10-12)

CHAIR COUCH: This Committee is in receipt of the County Communication No. 12,
I'm sorry, 10-12, from Maui County Council Chair Danny A. Mateo, transmitting
correspondence from Jim Whitehead, relating to the interpretation and
enforcement of "Maximum wall height" in the County Agricultural District. For
-10-
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reference, a copy of Chapter 19.30A, Maui County Code, should be on your
desks. I brought this item forward because as Mr. Whitehead mentioned there is
an ongoing issue in certainly the Launiupoko Subdivision currently and
apparently there are other places around the County that this is. . .this could be an
issue.
As a little bit of a background from my understanding and, and, Director Spence,
if, correct me if I'm wrong, or Mr. Hopper. But there were some pedestal walls
put up in Launiupoko within the 25 foot setback of each lot and, or most lots in
Launiupoko. And those pedestal walls were six feet high and varying widths, you
know, from six feet to, I think, I've seen as many as 11 feet wide. So, there's an
issue with things being in the setback. The only thing that can be in the setback is
a wall and therefore in Agricultural District according to 19.30A, Definitions...or,
I'm sorry, 19.30A.030, District Standards, No. F. It talks about maximum wall
height. The wall shall not exceed four feet within the yard setback area as
measured from the finished or existing grade, whichever is lower, to the top of the
wall as defined herein. This does not preclude constructing fences on top of the
wall for safety purposes. The Director of Public Works and Waste Management
may permit greater heights of walls as needed to retain earth, water or both for
health and safety purposes.
It was determined by the Planning Department that this structure could be called a
wall. It's my understanding it could be called a wall; therefore, you could have
that structure inside the setback but it had to be four feet. If you didn't want to
call it a wall and called it a structure, you cannot have structure within the 25 foot
setback. So, that's our Catch-22. What do we define these pedestals? Are they
walls? If they are then they so far can only be four feet high. If they're not walls
then the only default they go to is a structure, because in the Planning
Section 19.04.040, Maui County Code, structure means a combination of
materials to form a construction for use, occupancy, or ornamentation whether
installed on, above or below the surface of land or water. So pretty much
anything that's not a wall is a structure.
So that's where our dilemma is right now and it's my understanding from at the
time of the development of that project, nobody knew where the houses were
going to go. So, Maui Electric said well we'll, we'll put the utilities to the
property edge and then put them on these pedestals. And then the, the people
when they find out where they're going to site their houses they can run the power
to the house, and that's what's led us to where we are today, the left hand
typically not knowing what the right hand is doing. So, I would like to have both
Mr. Spence and Mr. Goode discuss this a little bit further if they would, to give us
some background on, on their end too. Mr. Spence?
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MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My understanding of the. . .1 just. . .I was not
working for the County at the time when all the, the brouhaha about Launiupoko
walls were coming up and everything. My understanding of it though is that
those were pedestal walls for the sake of putting utilities. I mean, I'm talking the
majority of them, were for meeting Maui Electric's ...specifications to put the, the
meters on the walls, and those, those were supposed to be close to the wall,
excuse me, to the roadway so they could. . .so the meter readers could read them.
I mean here you have two- and five- and ten-acre lots. The, the house, the, the
electrical service may be, you know, may be 20 or 50 yards away or something,
and so the, the meter reader doesn't have to go all the way up. It's, you know, it's
just a practical thing to be able to have your utility meter close to the, to the
roadway. I think there. . .I don't know why Maui Electric requires six feet or if
there is a size specification or there if there's a. . .okay, eyeball height, that could
very well be. I don't see...if, if we got some kind of specification, I don't see
why we couldn't make some accommodation within our Code for utility purposes.
That's...I don't know if Director Goode has other comments to add.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the Committee. I heard some of the
testimony but not all of it. I was at my desk earlier, but the. . .one of the
testimony had to do with whether permits are needed for walls. And it's true, if
the wall and fence six feet high or less doesn't need a permit unless it's a retaining
wall. Retaining, I think, it's two [sic] feet or more, it needs a permit. So, these
types of walls would be built rather routinely. The pedestal wall, we called for
utilities, for years Maui Electric had a standard and it had to be, I think, it was like
six foot eight. I think it's primarily so that the meter reader could stand up and
read it. They don't have to bend down and, and read the thing. My understanding
and I was trying to verify this before the meeting was that Maui Electric has
figured out a way to make 'em, I guess, four feet high so that it complies with our
four foot rule, but what it does is it puts, you know, the junction box is and all the
other stuff, the apparatus you have to get to the meter really close to the ground
and that's not the best spot for it, you know, for water intrusion, and sprinklers, all
kinds of things. So, that's pretty much how those requirements came into place.
And Mr. Spence is right, you. . .a lot of people put them up front so the meter
readers don't have to go into the properties, so for privacy purposes or just for
sometimes for costs. It's actually more cost effective to put it out in front so Maui
Electric didn't have to run their wires all the way in 'cause they charge you by the
foot. So that's kind of how they, they came into being and they were built for
many years, and then there was just a determination a few years ago, I guess, that
said those walls or those pedestals are walls. So, we, we would be fine with him
not having a utility exemption. It doesn't make sense to us. That's all the
comments I have at this time.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, having heard some of the background and, and
some of the issues, do you have any questions for the Staff or the Departments, or
we have, I guess, Ms. Aoki, who was former Director of the Planning
Department, is sitting in the background too if, if you need to talk with her as
well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I was -CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --thank you, Chair. I was going to ask you if she
could come up and maybe give us some background why this determination was
made by the prior Administration. I think that's, that's somewhat important so
that we get some idea where. . .why we're at this junction, if that's all right with
you, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Members, without objection I'd like to have Ms. Aoki come down.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, come on down.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Don't go too far, Mr. Goode.
.(Laughter). . .

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you for coming down, Ms. Aoki.
MS. AOKI: Good afternoon, Chair. Good afternoon, Council members. I brought my
folder with me and I'll, I'll try to recap. Essentially what happened was we
received a complaint from an individual about. . .1 can't remember the exact
number. I want to say it was about 13 to 17 walls in the Launiupoko area that
were all exceeding the four-foot height. So back then we were complaint-driven.
We. . .it was anonymous. We didn't tell the landowners who made the complaint.
And when we went out and the inspector did these site inspections a lot of them
were pedestal walls. Some of them were boundary walls like, I believe,
Mr. White [sic] testified earlier. He was one of them with a complete perimeter
boundary wall and they all ranged from anywhere to five feet to nine feet. So,
there was a big variation on how high they went above the four-foot height and
they were all within the setback.
So, the. . .we tried to work. . .as we've tried to explain before, we don't issue
citations right away. They try to work with the various landowners to get them to
drop the walls. Some of them did voluntarily. Some of them chose to file for a
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variance and went before the Board of Variances and Appeals. Mr. Whitehead
was actually the first applicant that went before the BVA on his boundary wall,
and the Board denied his variance and that's why he had to drop his wall. He
never got cited. He never got fined because we don't issue the fine if they're
going to go before the BVA. We give them that avenue first.
After that, there were several that came before the BVA. A lot of them that were
pedestals were granted variances. Each one was looked at individually. Some of
them were on hills. Some of them described, you know, waters coming down,
rocks, et cetera, that it wouldn't be good to have the meters that low. Some of
them, like I say, they voluntarily lowered the wall. They talked to MECO and we
were never told that MECO made this a requirement of this subdivision. The
people that have these pedestal walls, the majority of them had four-acre lots. So,
there were two-acre lots and then some of these parcels were four-acre lots. And
the people that had the four-acre lots wanted to go and then subdivide them into
two, two-acre lots. So, now you had a situation where, yeah, these power lines
were going to be running a good distance between these subdivided lots. So, the
developer of the project didn't want to pay for this additional infrastructure
expense and therefore told the people who had the four-acre lots, if you want to
subdivide into two, two acre lots, we've talked to MECO, you can put, you know,
your, your infrastructure in the front of the property and put the meters there. So,
it was more of a cost kind of thing and the developer didn't want to pay for it. So,
it was the onus became on the landowner. If you want to go in and subdivide this,
this is what you're going to have to do. There was nothing that required them to
put these things within the setback. There, you know, some of them, some of
these pedestals are actually outside of the setback too so they haven't been cited.
So, some people actually did follow the Ag ordinance and put these walls, you
know, outside of the 25 feet. So, that's where you have variations of, of what's
going on out there.
I do know that last week Thursday, there was a BVA hearing again on another so
this is continuing. I don't know how many are continuing. I haven't kept up with
it, but there was one on Thursday and the BVA did deny that request. It wasn't
for a pedestal. It was for a wall that apparently fronted the property, came all the
way up with nine-foot columns, and then some seven- or eight-foot gate. So, the
BVA denied it so this, this landowner is going to have to drop everything to come
into compliance.
So, essentially that's what happened. You know, we, we never went out
proactively to look for these things, so it is possible that this. . .some of them
existed for a while. But, again, you know, we were required if, if enforcement is
being asked upon us, we're going to go out and, and look at these things, so.
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Mr. Whitehead, during our first meeting here that we had with you folks, the first
time around, did submit to our Department several properties on the West Side for
us to go and look at, at these other walls that he felt were not in compliance, and
the inspectors did go out. They went from Kapalua to Napili to Honokowai and
every single one of those, the walls, were all outside of that 25 foot setback. So,
they were all legal. But we did go out and look.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino, was that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, and, and, I'm, I'm glad you at
least now gave the historic perspective and, and so that the public and as well as
the Members that are here that didn't go through this before have a pretty good
idea of what we're dealing with. As you, as, as you can see, Mr. Chair, it's pretty
complex and, and to no fault of a lot of people and a lot of misunderstandings
'cause I've had many calls. I've met with some of these people. You know, I
didn't see them doing anything wrong except they were misinformed and all the
changes were made without them knowing about it and then they're stuck with
what they had. And some of these walls were built not to be taken down and so
it's cost a great deal to make those changes, Mr. Chair.
So, I don't know where we're going to go with this except maybe some kind
of. . .1 hope some kind of methodology of protecting those that did something that
they thought was right because that's what they were told so that in the future this
cannot happen, that we have specifics and, and, and, and protect the public from
getting into this quandary, like Mr. Whitehead. 'Cause again he was in, he was
just caught in between and that's what I kept seeing in every event is most of
them getting caught in between. But I don't' want to go against the Board of
Variances either. If they're saying no, you don't qualify or you're not, then I
don't want to be making something that puts them in a quandary also.
So, I'll listen to what other Members have to say and your recommendation,
Mr. Chair. But, again, I feel sorry for some of these people because they really
did get caught, and that's, that's one of the troubles sometimes, Mr. Chair. We
have rules but they're not exactly very specific and/or if they are specific,
interpreted in different manners. Again, I think, interpretation is the, the really
bottom line in all of this. So, I'll await to hear what else is said. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I have a real quick question to, to follow up on what
Ms. Aoki said. Either, Ms. Aoki or Mr. Spence, either one. If there's a, a wall
outside the setback, is there height restriction on the wall then?
MR. SPENCE: It would just be the side of the building. . .the size of the building.
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CHAIR COUCH: Whatever the maximum height of the building is?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And, and just for clarity too. . .1 know something that was mentioned was
that, you know, well in Maui County, you don't have to get a building permit for,
you know, a wall up to six feet. Well, you know, the. . .and, and the implication
was that, you know, zoning standards don't apply. We have zoning standards for
every zoning district that we have, you know. We have height restrictions. We
have setback restrictions and those vary from zoning to zoning, lot sizes, all those
kinds of things. It just happens in this case that the wall. . .the height of the wall
cannot, in the Ag District, cannot be over four feet. So, it's, it's another, you
know, it's just one of those other standards. It's not just building standards that
apply.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, Members, I'll go...everybody's raising their hands so
I'll go right down the line. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Setback. . .the setback goes from
property line towards going in. When you say 25 feet setback, I'm looking at
25 feet from the front of the boundary going back towards the house and then you
put up your wall. Is that right?
MR. SPENCE: That's correct. And the. . .and I would also say on the, on the side or the
rear yards it's 15 feet. So, the front of the. . .it gets complicated here too
sometimes when you got cul-de-sacs and flag lots and stuff, but basically the, the
front of the lot is the, the portion facing the roadway that accesses the lot.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So basically these walls are in private property
then?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, you know, I'm looking at a photograph
over here. You get the wall. You get the edge of pavement and in between you
got mailboxes, electrical boxes. So, I'm assuming that those are within an
easement of some kind.
MR. SPENCE: Is it, is...the mailboxes are usually, I believe, in the public right-of-way.
The. . .and the walls, I mean, you can. . I, don't. . .I'm not privy to the
photographs you're looking at. But, you know, I. .so I don't know how tall
anything is that you're looking at, the exact arrangement, but, you know, you can,
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you can have the fences. You can have, you know, like we're talking about here.
You can have the walls up to, to four feet. There's a bunch of things you can do
in the setback. It's just within certain restrictions.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, within the road right-of-way then it, it's, you
know, I, I trying to get at, you know, I saw all this electrical boxes, this so-called
baby transformers -MR. SPENCE: Oh, yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --of some kind that maybe three-feet high. So,
anything above four, four feet require. . .will require some kind of an approval by
the County of Maui?
MR. SPENCE: Well it's a. . .because it's part of the utilities...I mean basically all of
your electrical transformers are about this high. So, and then particular to, I
mean, if you have one large transformer serving the, the entire subdivision, let's
say, you know, you could do something larger, but because this is the. . .this is
within the right-of-way. This is your regular pad-mount transformer. It's, it's
permitted use.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. And I have a follow-up to
Mr. Pontanilla's side, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's all right.
CHAIR COUCH: When you're, when you're talking, or Mr. Pontanilla was talking
about the edge of the property line, 25 feet back is the setback. Between that edge
of the property line and 25 feet you can have a wall, it just can only be four feet
tall. Is that correct?
MR. SPENCE: That's correct. That is correct.
CHAIR COUCH: But you and you cannot have any other structure. Is that correct?
MR. SPENCE: Well, I guess, differentiating between a wall and a structure, a wall is
different than...I mean I'm not trying to, you know, be too precise here, split
hairs, but you can't have any structures but you can have walls.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 15, 2011

MR. SPENCE: And, and, as I believe, the Chair has pointed out you can still put a fence
on top of that, you know, within certain definitions of what a fence is as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. Okay, no, I just wanted to clarify some of the questions
Mr. Pontanilla had. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This is for either one of you.
What is the allowed wall height in Residential and how did you arrive at four feet
for Agriculture?
MR. SPENCE: The allowed height without a building permit is six feet -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: In the residential.
MR. SPENCE: --within Residential. That's correct. How they arrived at four feet? The
Agricultural Zoning Ordinance was adopted in 1998, that was quite a while ago.
The. . .at that time there was a lot of concern, if I remember correctly, there was a
lot of concern about the loss of view planes and then maybe not. I'm trying to
remember down at, like past Makena, you have some of those Ag lots along the
beach and people were building, you know, six and eight foot walls. You have
instances around some of the older Ag subdivisions that, you know, say, perhaps
along the. . .I'm trying to, I'm trying to think of examples in Haiku where the
walls are much higher. And you. . .it. . .there is a real loss of a feeling of being
out in the country. In some cases you're driving down like a tunnel. You got the
big walls on the other side of the road.
MS. AOKI: If, if I could add to that?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MS. AOKI: Just because research was done because of the, the concern that was coming
up and why, why did this happen in the first place? And I do have the Committee
minutes from June 3'1 , 1997 where a lot of discussion was taking place on this
bill, and part of what Director Spence said it was one of it. It was the view planes
because people were complaining down in Makena you couldn't see, everything
was just being walled in. But part of it, the Planning Director at the time,
Director Blane, the concern was that...and I'll, and I'll read what he said, I don't
think that this is the type of feel that we want in our rural communities. If it's
landscape it's fine. There are all kinds of natural things that aren't offensive, you
know, these jarring solid walls that people will build in front of their properties
with big iron gates and that type of things. That's what you don't want in a rural
or agricultural setting. They didn't want an urban environment. And then some
of the Council members at the time talked about it too. Kalani English was on the
Council at the time. Sol Kaho'ohalahala was on it. So, it was just this sort of
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mindset that they wanted to keep the country "country" and not have these big
six, six foot walls. So that was part of the other reason too that this got adopted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'll defer.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. I guess for the Department, I'm still, I'm
still not sure why electric company, I don't know if the word is required, the
owner to have these pedestals installed and knowing that the requirement for the
County was at a, a lower height. I mean nobody in Planning dealt with MECO, I
mean, the electric company to see or, or discuss the discrepancies between a
potential requirement versus something that the homeowner chose to do?
MS. AOKI: Right. Councilmember Mateo, from, from my discussions with MECO
during this time, it was the developer, like I said with these people that had the
four-acre parcels, it was an agreement that came up between MECO and the
developer on how this was going to be handled. There was absolutely no
requirement that there be these pedestal walls. People could have put their meters
on their homes, and if you go into Launiupoko or other subdivisions you'll see
people, Ag subdivisions, that have them on their home. So, there were...there
was a letter that got sent out by the developer to the homeowners that talked about
their discussion with MECO, how they came up with this solution, how this wall
would be looked, you know, the rocks that would go on it. No, I mean, I wasn't
here back in 1999 so I can't tell you if there was any discussions with the
Planning Department at the time. And, and it was about that time that the ag rule
got, the ag law got adopted, so you kind of probably had a little bit of a cross
going on but these walls started being built back in 2002, 2003. So, it was just
after the ordinance passed. So, I, I don't want to say that we never conferred, it
was something that was just sort of handled between the developer and these
owners, and we'll make these walls look nice and they are very beautiful pedestal
walls. They, they, they're absolutely gorgeous, but they're not just like little
five feet by four feet walls, they ended up being. . .some of them are 17, 19,
20 feet long. I was also told by MECO that they didn't actually have a height
requirement. It was more of a convenience thing for the meter reader to not have
to squat down or bend down. And, you know, you can see that this isn't a
requirement because the people that voluntarily came in after they got cited and
lowered their wall were all able to do so down to the four foot height requirement.
So, it is possible to have these meters on a four foot pedestal wall.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, an agreement between MECO and the developer
equates out to the homeowner getting screwed?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. AOKI: Perhaps.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: They had...who had to pay for the fines that were
imposed? Were fines imposed?
MS. AOKI: There were a few that I can recall that were because they neither filed for a
variance and they didn't do anything after about a year so we finally went in and
gave them NOW's and NOV's. The homeowner is responsible to pay those fines.
Now whether or not there was any recourse to the developer or builders of these
walls, 1, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It just seems so subjective because the homeowner was
not involved in any kind of an agreement whereas MECO and the developer did.
You know, in the same token then, you know, you had, the Department had to
then once complaints come in, enforce, and enforcement became expensive as we
heard Mr. Whitehead, you know, share his, his story with us. You know, it just
bothers me when it becomes so subjective and you, you know, to implement or to
initiate enforcement when you're still looking at, I guess, rationale for actually
enforcing because you weren't even sure what agreements were in place, what
was discussed prior to the Department needing to enforce with the homeowners.
MS. AOKI: Well, I think, ultimately the homeowners were the ones that built these
walls, not the developer. So, in all fairness, the onus is on the homeowner to do
their due diligence to see what the setbacks are, what the requirements are. It's
like that with anybody, or for building permits because even for some of them that
are over six feet they were required to get building permits and they didn't. So,
you know, you've got a, a double whammy there. Some of them it was just a
planning issue, some of them it was both. But, I think, you know, the, the
developer tried to, tried maybe to help the landowners to say okay this something
that we've talked to MECO about, it will save you money because, you know,
you won't have to as David Goode mentioned, you know, the longer you run that
MECO line, the more costly it is. So, the closer you can have it out to the front of
the property the cheaper it is.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Aoki. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr.. . . (inaudible).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Aoki, for
being here too and shedding more light and history on this subject matter, which
has been quite ongoing. And, you know, I, I do see it kind of the way
Chair Mateo just mentioned, and it's unfortunate that we have this situation for
people who didn't intentionally set out to break any County Codes or any, you
know, rules and regs. They were just doing what they thought was going to be
best for their property and what have you. So, I'm just wondering where are we
supposed to be headed with this, you know, things are conflicting. Where's the
solution and answer to appease everybody and set the record straight here? And, I
think, that's why it's in Committee, but I'm just -CHAIR COUCH: That's why it's here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --just curious, I mean, there's a lot of history and,
and stuff going on. We got some great minds here from Public Works and
Planning. I'd just like to hear some solutions. It's not so much...we, we know
where we're at, we know what the situation is, and poor Mr. Whitehead has been
reiterating over and over, you know, and so that's all I have. I did look through
all of this and, and looking at all the, you know, what, what maximum wall height
means in Ag Districts. And I started, I started looking at just walls in general.
Churches have some great pedestals, you know, they may not be in Ag Districts
but there they are, just plain as day, and huge as ever too. So, I guess, I just have
more of that comment not so much any questions at this point. Thank you, Chair.
And thank you, Departments, for being here.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much and really there isn't a whole lot more
to say. I think Member Cochran pretty much expressed where I'm at. What I'm
trying to figure out is, you know, we're all familiar with the pictures, we've heard
the stories. Some of us have heard it more than once 'cause this is not our first
rodeo here. But where are we going with this? What are we going to do? Are we
going to amend the law or?
CHAIR COUCH: That's why I have it here at this. . .before this Committee is to see
what is the Committee's, you know, what, what is their will on this situation. It is
a very interesting situation and it's not only at Launiupoko. Apparently it's quite
a few other Ag areas. Chair is open to suggestions from the floor. I also wanted
to mention before, I see in the one of the exhibits and it's hard to say which
exhibit it is, there is a Hawaii Electric Company clearances around meters, and it
certainly implies that they have a five foot minimum and a six foot maximum for
the height of the meter, five points. . .five feet six inches preferred to the center of
the meter of socket. So, that is on a February 9, 2010 letter from
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Michael Gronemeyer and it's Exhibit E it says on there, if you're...if anybody's
interested in looking at that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: So.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: The. . .it appears that the, the homeowners were told one thing by one,
one entity and something from another. It's, it's this Chair's intention to come up
with something to mitigate what's going on right now and to prevent something
like this from happening in the future. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I didn't quite convey my thought after I got through with
my violin. But, well I did have a question. You know, we come up with these
finite numbers and we say the wall cannot be more than four feet. In this case,
what is the rationale for that? You know, I'm a fairly short person and I'm only
five feet tall, so, for, you know, a four feet wall I can look over. I understand it
has something to do with view planes so I'm trying to figure out, you know, what
is the rationale for this four feet thing and why not five. I mean, somebody has to
explain to me how we got here. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: I can tell you that an experiment done just a half hour before this
meeting that four feet when one is sitting down in...and four feet you can still see
over if you're sitting down in what might be a car and you wanted to look over,
which would be only for passengers because drivers should be focusing straight
ahead.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah and then...
CHAIR COUCH: Not looking at the ocean.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know, if you're worried about view planes, you know, as
you drive through Lahaina, you know, they built those beautiful walls along the
road for sound barriers and, you know, they've blocked off everything.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, sometimes I don't know if these things make
sense and I think we need to look at this. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I would ask the Members to take a, you know, drive in your
mind if you have if you've done this before, but down Makena Alanui past where
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you have all those walls are six to eight feet tall right up against the road. That, I
think, is what that was intended to prevent. So, I guess, first let's see if
there's. . .I know the Department made some sort of recommendations, both
departments said something about pedestals. Do you have some sort of
recommended language that you'd be...which the Planning Department would be
okay with? I think Public Works is pretty much okay with everything.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
CHAIR COUCH: Whatever we tell 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Assumptions around here. A lot of assumptions,
yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, if we were going to make an exception within 19.30A, it
would be...it would just be an exception for utility pedestals. And I, I would say
that there are a number of those out there, that's one of Maui Electric's things all
over the place. I, I don't know what dimensions. I, I talked with staff saying less
than seven feet in height and seven feet in width or something, we can make 'ern
six feet. You know, I don't, I don't know exactly know what Maui Electric does
require.
But just a comment, if I may -CHAIR COUCH: Please.
MR. SPENCE: --to the, to the last one? I, I think it is related to driving height, you
know, when you're driving along in your car, you hold a tape out your window or
whatever, unless you're in a big tall SUV, you know, you can't really see over
anything much higher than, you know, four feet. So, it's, it's part of the
experience of living in a rural community, you want to be able to see the
landscape and the ocean when you drive by. That's one of the criteria for the
SMA, is retaining public views. So, you know, the view planes within Maui
County are very important.
CHAIR COUCH: And I would remind Members that we just passed something in the
General Plan talking about view planes and trying to protect them so. Mr. White,
you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, the question I have is there are a lot of places
where a four foot wall would impede a view plane and other places where it won't
have any impact if the, if the, the road is actually dropping off or if the road is
higher than the adjacent land. So, does it make sense for us to try and be a little
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more artful and, and suggest that four feet is or over four feet is permissible as
long as it doesn't block a view plane?
And also the other question is whether or not this would apply, as Mr. Whitehead
brought up, to private subdivisions, especially when the view planes may be to
not mauka or makai but just to the side and the only thing you're going to see is,
is a house.
MR. SPENCE: We could, we could certainly discuss, you know, when a wall, a higher
wall would be permissible or something. I seem to think that simpler is a lot of
times better. It's better enforcement, then you don't get people involved going
well it's really, you know, a 15 percent grade and oh no it's 17 percent and
therefore you can't. I mean, you know, those kinds of things can get really
complex. I like simpler but we can certainly call it out.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it's my, my concern is when I look at some of
these pictures, they're pictures in which the four foot wall has absolutely no
impact and yet we've gone back and cited people and told them to tear it down at
their expense. That's my problem.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, I don't...
MR. SPENCE: I can, I can understand that. As far as it being in a private subdivision,
you know, we have. . .I mean the Zoning Codes apply everywhere, whether it's
the, the roadways are private or whether they're public or whatever the. . .I mean
the Codes encompass all the land mass of Maui County, you know. So, it's still
going to be applicable, you know, up at Launiupoko as well as in neighborhoods
in Haiku or wherever.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I, I get the idea about walls
and view planes but yet you can. . .it's okay to grow a 12 foot shrub hedge.
That's still, you know, blocking the view just as well as a concrete wall is. So,
how's that work? Or?
MR. SPENCE: I would, I would tend to agree with Member Cochran, at what point
though do we start, you know, telling people how to, you know, okay your wall is
one thing, now we're going to get into landscaping. It's, it's getting into a
difficult area.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But if it's. . .we're addressing view plane it's, it's the
same problem whether it's, you know, a green shrubbery versus a gray cement
wall.
MR. SPENCE: I agree. It's. .the shrubbery like what was reported was more pleasant
than dealing with even a rock wall. But, I would agree, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was looking. . .oh sorry. I was looking in our
binder and it looks like a letter from Debbie Arakaki and she actually had a little
quote for some language. I'm not sure if anybody had ever looked at that and
thought well that make sense or no it doesn't make sense. It's any structure
required by the State, County, or public utility and constructed to their
specifications shall not be subject to the restrictions of 19.30A.030, District
Standards. And that's what her proposal back in 3/10/10 was in her letter
submitted to the Council at the time. So, just here's someone's recommendation.
Just thought...what's the thoughts on that, haven't seen anybody trying to come
up with a solution here. So, looks like Debbie tried.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa? That's great.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, 1 don't know if she got her answer.
CHAIR COUCH: A great find there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was just curious, does anybody, anybody
from Department have a comment on this possible solution?
MR. SPENCE: I haven't seen. I'd, I'd rather look at it more closely.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, well it was brought up that MECO never actually required these,
that it was the homeowners choice so I don't know if you want to use that
language. I mean, I think your options would be, do you want to, do you want to
allow for six foot walls in the Ag District? I mean that's something you could do.
Do you want to allow six foot for utility purposes and define that, that's
something you could do. Of course, anything that you would want to come up
with would have to go down to the Planning Commissions as an ordinance to
amend Title 19 as a Zoning Ordinance. So, that's something that can be done
perspectively, but, I, I think, you have a variety of options. It all depends, I think,
on what you want to see in the Agricultural District. If you have no problem with
walls being the same height as they are in residential districts, you could certainly
just say, you know, use the same requirements as those other districts, so.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: While we're dealing with this subject of things being built in the,
in the setback and in Ag, I've been noticing as I drive around, mailboxes. And
you talk about pedestals, I mean, there's some very creative mailbox containers
that, you know, they're like little mini walls or mini pedestals, and they have the
box set in somewhere. And how does this come? How does this figure? 'Cause,
you know, it's, it's also tall and it's sitting in the setback, so, is this part of it?
And those are mailboxes, so that's, I guess, that's Federal. I don't know.
CHAIR COUCH: Department?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And mostly Upcountry.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. I'd have to; I'd have to pay a little bit more attention as I drive
around. But, I know, that the post office is very particular about their mailboxes,
but that's. . .beyond that I'm not sure.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You know, I was driving Upcountry on that back road, I think,
it's Omaopio Road. And somebody has a mailbox that covers bigger than our
desk and it's got all kind of creative little things around it. It says and here lies
the guy that messed with our mail. There's like a little grave, I mean, and I'm,
I'm not picking on that but I'm telling you that there's a lot of creative things for
mailboxes that are sitting in that setback. And what are we doing about that? So,
that's another issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yay, more issues.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter).
MR. SPENCE: I'll, I'll have to see as I drive down Omaopio tomorrow on my way to
work.
CHAIR COUCH: The red and white ones with all the planes and all the air men.
MR. SPENCE: I like that one.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, well but that's.. .
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's cute, but...
MR. SPENCE: But that's, that's not a structure.
CHAIR COUCH: Why not?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, here we go.
MR. SPENCE: I, I'll have to look at the Code.
CHAIR COUCH: And then the other question is, is how many mailboxes is a single
property allowed?
MR. SPENCE: Like I said, I am not familiar with the requirements of the U.S. Postal
Service.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I just think that, you know, if we're going to look at this wall
thing and, and structures in the, in the setback that we might want to take a real
good look so if we gonna cure, we cure whatever.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: The language should, should be comprehensive. Thank you.
And I'm not picking on anybody's structure. Believe me, I'm not trying to make
trouble for anybody. We got enough stuff going on. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: I saw a hand wave over here. Is it...Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I guess we not going solve the wall
issue, yeah, today?
CHAIR COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: No. I'm just trying to do some discussion so that we -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --can have something that the Department can come back with.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I, I think, you know, when we look at
the utility side that we should get Maui Electric's input, because what, what I see
over here looks like crap, you know, for the subdivision. And I, I kind of
compared this with Kula 2. . .Kula 200 or one of the Ag subdivisions up in Kula.
You know, you don't see all this rock wall but you see a lot of fence, fence type
walls, and you don't see meters like this on the wall. Basically, it would be the,
you know, owners responsibility. And again, somebody mentioned cost to trench
from that transformer or service point for Maui Electric into the, into the property
to the house. I, I don't know the standards in regards to Ag lot subdivisions and
aerial facilities, putting poles in the yards, which, you know, greatly reduce the
cost of going underground for probably the power company and the homeowner.
So, you know, a lot of things can be considered in regards to how do you serve
the utility service to a homeowner, especially in Ag lots, 'cause once you go
underground, again, yeah, it's very costly. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any other comments? Any direction we want to give to the
Department? As I mentioned I would like them to come back with something. I,
I like the idea or the language about utility pedestals, maybe making a minimum
or a maximum width and a maximum height. Any other comments from the
Committee? Yeah, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. In regards to the people, people that
were cited, it's something that we, we, we got to consider today, you know, how
we going handle them. It's similar almost similar to the sign ordinance, one
complaint and you get hundreds. So, in this case here I don't know what we want
to decide, you know, just hold off at this time and, and not fining anybody until
we kind of resolve this issue. I, I know it's something, you know...
CHAIR COUCH: I know we're not allowed to direct the Administration as to how to
enforce.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, yeah -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --yeah, I understand, yeah, but, you know, when
you look at the number of people that been cited and, and the possible fines that's
going to be involved, hopefully both Planning and Public Works, they represent
Administration, can take a real good look at that. And, you know, those that are
in the BVA, I don't know maybe talk to the Variance Committee in trying to set
those aside until some resolution. Again, yeah, it would be the Administration's
responsibility. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mister...
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MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I. .what I'll do when I get back to the office is I'll find
out exactly, I guess, Ms. Aoki already said there's 13 more. I'll find out exactly
how many were. . .complaints were related to pedestal walls, you know, for
utilities, how many are say boundary walls built without any permits, you know,
those kinds of things. And I'll, I'll, I'll get some kind of report to the Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I have a question for Corp. Counsel, and if I'm going into areas
that are in...talking about things that are in litigation right now, let me know. But
what happens to those who, I guess, Ms. Aoki said there were a couple people
actually fined? And did they pay, did they pay the fines?
MS. AOKI: Yeah, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so, say we were to make this new ordinance and make those
pedestals okay, Mr. Hopper, what happens to those folks?
MR. HOPPER: Well if they've been fined and then they've come into compliance then
they're in compliance with the current law. If somebody is pending an appeal or a
variance and the new law comes into place, that new law would have to specify
how it treats people that already exist and if it allowed them to, you know, build,
then, then they would be okay. They would not...no longer need to appeal or get
a variance. Of course, that's assuming whatever legislation. . .that a, legislation
does pass, and b, the legislation that passes would affect that particular owner.
So, I mean, that would be pretty speculative at this point. So, we're talking in
theoretical terms. But, I mean, legislation can, you know, it changes the law and
would typically affect people with...if they've got, you know, if somebody for
example has a building that's 40 feet high and the zoning district says it needs to
be 30 feet high, and then the law changes and, and they get cited for a violation.
The law changes and says that they can be up to 40 feet high. Well then that
person isn't in violation anymore, you know. So, I think, that could be analogous.
But, again, there would need to be a law passed that applies to a specific person.
So, they, I mean, they would be, they would be okay, and they would be in
compliance if a law changed that said they were in compliance.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It sounds to me like we're talking a little bit and I, I know this
can be very controversial and hard to administer but kind of like grandfathering.
You know, I was thinking of somebody like Mr. Whitehead but he hadn't already
fixed it, okay? And his has...his wall is five feet and the law says four and so
now we decide well five is okay. Could we grandfather his walls so he doesn't
have to do anything about it, even though there is a complaint standing, so that
complaint would go away?
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CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: Well, Councilmember Baisa, it's. . .grandfathering is a little different.
Grandfathering would be a law changing that makes something illegal and it says
that whatever, whatever was in place prior to this law -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Is legal.
MR. HOPPER: --is allowed to continue even though it's under. . .it's illegal under this
current standard, it can continue. A, a...in, in this case you're talking about
someone that was illegal that is being made legal, and I really wouldn't
necessarily call it grandfathering, that's just making something was illegal legal
by changing the standards in the district. Grandfathering...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So this is grandmothering.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . (laughter).. .
MR. HOPPER: You can call it that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We have to have a new word, it's confusing. I got it, Mike,
thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, but, you know, we do have to deal with this because if we
change the law and the stuff is there, what are we going to do about it?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and, and whether it's grandma or grandpa it
don't make no difference to me.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We have a Board of Variances that has been ruling
on it. You cannot forsake that issue that they have been ruling on these. So, if we
make a change then they will then have to rule on the new laws that exists versus
what exists now. So, if somebody's already lowered their walls, somebody has
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been fined because of that, or whatever. I don't think you can go back and change
it. And then, Mr. Hopper, you correct me if I'm wrong, especially if you've given
an authority to a board or commission to make rulings and adjudicate the
situation. Now, you're going to turn around and say okay all what you did was
wrong. I don't think we want to go in that, that's a Pandora's Box. I don't think
any department wants to open up. But, you know, just answering, if you can
answer that question, Mr. Hopper. If there's a specific commission or board
that's charged with ruling on these variations, you know, if we change it then they
rule on the new law but until then they're ruling on whatever exists. Is that
correct?
MR. HOPPER: That's correct. If, if a new law passes making whatever that person has
done legal, they wouldn't need a variance anymore.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct.
MR. HOPPER: If... so if they've been denied a variance, that wouldn't matter, they
wouldn't need a variance. And, and if, if they've, they've been granted a variance
then, then they're okay right now anyway. And if they've come into compliance,
they'd be okay, and any fines they've paid, I mean, there wouldn't be a refund of
those fines, as long as they were paid and not, not appealed and the Department
ruled against in an appeal or something then those would still be fines that were
validly given at the time, so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, I think, the, the whole thing falls upon the fact
that we've got to look with the Department's guidance to change the law, make it
more applicable to what we need, and whatever you think is, is fair to the people
so that we won't have this quandary, and that we can really come to some
conclusion. And if it's a pedestal, it's a pedestal, if it's a wall, it's a wall. And
let, and let the two not meet in whatever other court of law we may have to meet.
Right, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr. Victorino. And, and I, I would just go on to further comment.
I, I really appreciate the comments where, you know, a developer and Maui
Electric say hey we can just do this, and then let the homeowner deal with, you
know, saying hey we'll just put this up and we'll put the meter there and all that.
In that case, they're going on the recommendations of another person. You know,
they're going on the recommendations of Maui Electric or the developer,
whoever. In a lot of cases though, I mean, we're talking about boundary walls
where the homeowner is responsible for checking the Zoning Code to see what
the case may be. I see those as two distinctly different things. I mean just like I, I
can't even begin to tell you how many times we deal with entire homes that are
built without building permits. You know, walls are much less of an issue to me.
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But, you know, it, it's, it's...the, the responsibility is on the homeowner in many
cases or the property owner to, to find out what the Code is and build accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, and, and the homeowner, you know,
that's a good point because I know of some cases where people have built walls
and one that I know of in particular that was three feet high, that's all the wall
was, three feet high. But the lot in front graded and if you go down to their lot
and you look back the wall is almost seven foot high now. The wall is three foot,
but they backed and then they put a wall adjacent to that wall and now if you want
to look at totality, it's seven feet. So, how do you rule on that when you started
out right and if you now look at it, I don't know. You know, so, I guess, you need
to figure this out and come back and give us some, some of your manao, right?
Thank you.
MR. SPENCE: ... (laughter). . . Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just as a note, the wall height language in the Ag District does talk about
it's from the finished or natural grade, you know, the language we're all familiar
with, whichever is lower is where you measure. So, that, that issue. ..I mean, it's
how you measure height for everything else too. So, you know, they would look
at grading like that so. I think the Code at least attempts to deal with that at this
point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, thank you, Mr. Hopper.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and correct if I'm wrong, Members. This, this issue is more
about these pedestal things as opposed to boundary walls. I, I don't know that we
really want to allow big boundary walls. I think this is just for utility pedestals at
this point, in my, in my opinion. I, I think we want to leave boundary walls
completely out of this. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Maybe question for maybe Planning.
When approving subdivisions, do you query the utility companies in regards to
how they're going to service the residents?
MR. SPENCE: Would you...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In other words, when you look at the utility
companies, everything is within the road right-of-way. I'm, I'm sure you guys
check all that, but in regards to the service line itself, do you guys follow up in
regards to how you going service that particular residence, especially Ag lots,
because, you know, four acres is huge?
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MR. SPENCE: Perhaps that is a better question for Public Works about. . .I know
everything within the right-of-way is built to Maui Electric specs.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
MR. SPENCE: Getting to the individual building is, I believe, it's still reviewed by Maui
Electric.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: See, what I'm trying to get at is that, you know, I
just look at this subdivision and, and basically it's cost, yeah. The high cost to
provide, I, I guess, electrical, TV, as well as probably telephone. And, you know,
when I look at Launiupoko and, and this photograph, you know, it makes a
subdivision, a beautiful subdivision, look like hell. And I just was wondering if,
you know, the Department, either you folks or Public Works, you know, asked the
individual utility companies, of course, water going be underground all the time,
sewer. But what about the other utilities, you know, do they provide for the
infrastructure for that?
MR. ALUETA: If I may, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mister...just to introduce Mr. Alueta from the Planning
Department, that wasn't a presto change-o. Ms. Aoki is still here too.
MR. ALUETA: As, as indicated like say using Launiupoko as an example. It's up to the
owners where they choose to locate it. If you look at many of the locations, I
mean, and, and for individual homeowners, you...most individual homeowners
will choose to locate the meter onto the home itself. And many of the homes in
Launiupoko also located...put the extra cost in to locate the meter on their home.
It's only those individual owners that chose not to -CHAIR COUCH: Not to.
MR. ALUETA: --and it was up. . .it's up to the individual. So just like anyone else who
builds a house, you make a choice. I know that in the case of Launiupoko that
some of the lots were sold with a meter. So, the property owner in, in marketing
it had the meters located on a wall temporarily, and till the person who bought the
lot could then, then had the opportunity to relocate the, the meters to their
property. But if they chose to be a little pake then they kept it on the wall, and the
cost to. . .and your location of the cost or the sharing of for the utilities is that it all
depends on how far it is to go and whether or not...and the requirements. There
is additional cost for pull boxes, for electrical, but it also goes into for Hawaiian
Tel or for the telephone company or for the cable television companies. They all
have different standards of how much they will pay for or allow you to bring it in
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before they require say a transformer, which also adds cost. And again, the
person, the individual homeowner, also in the design of their property the setback
for agricultural, I believe, for a front yard is 25 feet. If you choose to put your
house 200 feet or 300 feet away from the road that's additional cost that you
chose because you didn't want to put your house closer to your property line.
And, I guess, because I, I live in a, a big lot and my house is 600 feet away and I
pulled in 600 feet of underground cable. So, it can get expensive but it's
something that you have to do if you want to. . .if you chose to or you're forced to
relocate your house away, farther away. But it's all about the individual choices
when the person buys the lot, and MECO is. . .they basically end at the property
line.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you for your comments. And I really
appreciate that, and, and as I look at this photograph, you know, it tells me that
whoever own this property had to dig up to this pedestal. So, you know,
sometimes no make sense, right? Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any other comments, Members? All right. I'd like to
just see if the Department could come up with some language that would address
the utility pedestal issue, not boundary issue...boundary wall, and see if they can
come up with something that would mitigate. You, you also know what all the
other areas that the issue is, so if you can kind of tweak that so this. . .everybody's
within compliance, and in the future we, we don't run into this problem again.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will look into that. We'll
get. . ;we'll sit down and talk to MECO, see what they specifically want to see.
But then also come up with some kind of proposal, and we'll take it around to the
different Planning Commissions and transmit it back up to this Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, any other comments? Yeah.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just wanted to follow up on Ms. Baisa's comment
in regards to post. . .what do you call?
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Mailbox.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mailboxes. . . .(chuckles). . . Mr. Spence...Director,
like inquiries with the post office or Federal aspect maybe with the big oversized
mailboxes that have been popping up. Is that have any bearing on possibly these
pedestal, pedestals that we're talking about?
MR. SPENCE: If, if that's the wish of the Committee, that's fine with me. I would note
that, that the boxes are most likely within the public right-of-way. So, it's not
-34-
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going to fall within the, the same zoning restrictions that, you know, a pedestal
wall on private property would do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: You know, we'll, we'll, we'll inquire.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just the notation and if it needs to be -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Just a note.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, addressed then to incorporate that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, kind of address that as well -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: --'cause -MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --they're starting to get crazy out there about that too. So, I'm going
to direct Staff to put that in writing to you so we can get it sooner rather than later,
but I know you're. . .we keep asking you more and more things sooner -MR. SPENCE: I know.
CHAIR COUCH: --rather than later. So...
MR. SPENCE: The Committee comes up with great stuff.
CHAIR COUCH: And I want to thank you, thank you, Mr. Goode. I know you have to
go. Thanks, Ms. Aoki and Mr. Alueta, Mr. Spence, Mr. Hopper, Staff. Members,
if there are no further comments I'm going to defer this item until we get
something back from the Planning Department. No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. So this item is deferred and unless there are other further
comments, this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 2:58 p.m.
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